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Formative Evaluation of New Hampshire’s Performance Assessment of 
Competency Education (PACE) 

Policy Brief 
Introduction 

New Hampshire’s Performance Assessment of Competency Education (PACE) represents a 
fundamental shift in the way accountability assessments are developed, administered, and used 
to promote teaching and learning. Designed to reduce the amount of, and reliance on, 
standardized testing, PACE supplants much of the traditional end-of-year summative testing 
with teacher-developed performance assessment tasks. PACE was created to support deeper 
learning through competency education, and to be more integrated into students’ day-to-day 
work. 

The Human Resources Research Organization (HumRRO) was awarded a contract to conduct 
a formative evaluation between April 2016 and February 2017 of those districts that had fully 
implemented the PACE system. The primary goal of this evaluation is to ensure that the PACE 
Leadership team has useful information to make decisions that advance the program’s goals. 

Background 

In the spring of 2015, the U.S. Department of Education granted New Hampshire (NH) a waiver 
from specific requirements of the No Child Left Behind Act and then the requirements of the 
Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) as part of a demonstration pilot program.  Participating NH 
districts administer Smarter Balanced assessments in grade 3 English Language Arts (ELA), 
grade 4 Mathematics, and grade 8 ELA and math, as well as the SAT to all grade 11 students.  

Because PACE replaces the Smarter Balanced assessments for several grade/subjects, the 
requirements for participation and quality are rigorous. Districts commit to administering a 
common performance assessment task (hereafter common task) for every assessed 
grade/subject each year, plus districts agree to administer several local performance 
assessment tasks (hereafter local tasks) in each grade and subject (ELA, math, and science) 
without a state assessment. 

The PACE common tasks and local tasks are intended to be closely linked to classroom 
instruction. All the tasks, local and common, are teacher-designed to assess the specific 
competency targeted by lessons within the curriculum. The tasks are not administered in a 
specific testing window, but instead come at the time during the year when it fits best in the 
curriculum. PACE tasks are complex and require deep understanding of the content. Students 
write and revise, perform real-world applications of mathematics, or conduct science 
experiments to demonstrate their competencies. 

New Hampshire school districts apply and demonstrate readiness and commitment before being 
allowed to participate in the PACE system. Districts enter via a three-tiered system, based on 
how fully they meet the requirements to implement PACE. Tier 1 districts—the subject of this 
evaluation—have fully implemented PACE. Tier 2 districts implement competency-based 
education, but have not fully implemented PACE. Tier 3 districts are at a beginning stage. 
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There are currently nine Tier 1 districts and they were the focus of the evaluation. Four districts 
joined PACE in 2014–15: Epping School District School Administrative Unit (SAU) 14, 
Rochester School District (SAU 54), Sanborn Regional District (SAU 17), and Souhegan School 
District (SAU 39). A second wave of districts became PACE Tier 1 districts in 2015–16: Concord 
School District (SAU 8), Monroe School District (SAU 77), Pittsfield School District (SAU 51), 
and Seacoast Charter School (SAU 46). In addition, White Mountains (SAU 35) joined as a 
Tier 1 district in the 2016–17 school year. SAU 35 was included in limited fall/winter 2016 
evaluation activities. 

HumRRO conducted several data collection activities over the course of the evaluation. These 
included interviews with nine PACE District Leads; visits to schools in eight PACE districts to 
conduct interviews or focus groups with administrators, teachers, parents, and students, as well 
as classroom observations; observation of cross-district meetings including task development 
sessions and scoring and calibration sessions; participation in monthly PACE Leads Meetings; 
and review and analysis of scoring and calibration data. In addition, we administered a teacher 
survey to all teachers in Tier 1 districts, in part to help determine the generalizability of our 
findings from the teacher focus groups. 

Snapshot of Key Findings 

Buy-in 

One of the most challenging requirements for the success of any educational intervention is 
securing buy-in from the major participants and leadership of classrooms, schools, and districts. 
PACE addresses this challenge in several ways. First, educators are in charge of nearly all 
aspects of the program. Teachers decide what is assessed, how it is assessed, and how the 
tasks are scored. By placing the responsibility for creating the tasks on the primary users of the 
assessment data, PACE gives teachers more say in how their students will be assessed than in 
more traditional testing systems. 

The second way PACE gains buy-in is by emphasizing the integrated nature of the 
assessments. Unlike end-of-year comprehensive statewide assessments, which sample from 
the past year’s curriculum, PACE is targeted to the learning that is occurring at the time of 
administration. Since there is no specific testing window for PACE, and since the tasks are 
targeted to one broad curricular topic, teachers can administer the tasks when it makes the 
most sense. There is no need for intensive review during the weeks leading up to the testing 
window and no post-test slump between the end of the testing window and the end of the school 
year.  

A third reason PACE participants are committed is that PACE replaces the Smarter Balanced 
assessments in the grade/subjects for which it is administered— an assessment that many New 
Hampshire educators regard as an interruption of their instruction that provides little useful 
information. PACE tasks require deep knowledge on the part of students. There is no chance of 
getting an answer correct by guessing. Students actually perform the tasks on which they are 
assessed, rather than answer questions about those tasks. 

Collaboration 

Participating districts reported a high degree of collaboration. First, educators from all Tier 1 
districts meet regularly throughout the year. They participate in task development sessions, 
professional development, scoring sessions, standard-setting, and other meetings. 
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Districts also interact through the “LibGuide” system. This system is a repository for “all things 
PACE.” It is a web-based repository for PACE tasks, rubrics, and shared resources. Teachers 
who implement common tasks early share their lessons and provide tips for smoother 
implementation among their colleagues. The teachers share book lists that are suitable for use 
in English language arts tasks. They share equipment lists for science labs, including locally 
available inexpensive options for commonly needed equipment.  

Over the course of the evaluation period, PACE implemented three key new collaboration 
measures:  

 Naming an overall curriculum coordinator to assist with PACE task development 
activities.  

 Naming of multiple Content Leads (about 30 total) for each grade level and content area 
combination. These teachers were identified as leaders in PACE and were 
recommended by peers and ultimately selected by the PACE District Leads to help 
coordinate subject/grade-specific activities.  

 The third new innovation is the “buddy district.” Districts are now paired with other 
districts to promote collaboration. Districts with Content Leads are often paired with 
districts that do not have them. Newer PACE districts are typically paired with 
experienced districts. 

These new collaboration initiatives help PACE cope with expansion. As the program expands, 
these efforts become increasingly necessary to maintain the requisite levels of participation and 
ownership among PACE educators. 

Teaching & Learning 

Teachers across districts expressed that PACE has had a positive impact on increasing the 
depth of knowledge at which they teach and gives them real-time feedback that they can use to 
make “on-the-spot” adjustments to their instruction to better meet the needs of their students. 

Unlike most large-scale assessment systems, which are focused on the estimation of student 
and/or school performance, PACE is also intended to influence instructional practices. PACE 
leadership is not overly concerned about teachers “teaching to the test.” PACE, ideally, supports 
“testing to what is taught.” 

PACE also represents a shift for students. Typically, students learn content prior to the tests and 
then demonstrate their learning through their performance on the tests. PACE certainly has 
similar aspects, but because of the integrated nature of the assessments, students learn while 
testing as well. PACE tasks often require multiple classes to complete and might involve several 
steps (e.g., reading a novel, discussing the characters and their motivations, then writing a 
response to a prompt related to the novel). Because of the integrated nature of PACE, testing 
and learning are not entirely separate components of a student’s day.  

Context 

While there are several contextual factors influencing the quality of PACE implementation worth 
mentioning, the largest stems from implementing PACE at the district level. Districts vary in their 
capacity, student populations, and in the expertise and experience of their staff members. Early 
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adopters of competency-based education had a significant advantage in implementing PACE. 
They already had a collection of locally developed tasks from which to start and were familiar 
with the design of competency-based rubrics. In many cases, their students had largely become 
accustomed to the kinds of tasks PACE requires.  

District size plays an important role in PACE implementation as well. Smaller districts typically 
have only one teacher per grade/subject. In some cases, there may be only one teacher per 
grade; in elementary school this teacher is responsible for ELA, mathematics, and science 
tasks. This means that all of the work associated with developing and administering the local 
tasks is concentrated among very few people. Smaller districts often have to solicit help from 
outside the district to conduct double scoring.  

Larger districts have more support staff and typically have same-grade/subject teachers who 
can work as teams within districts, or even within the same school. This does not always mean 
that the teachers in larger districts have less work, however. The more students in a school who 
take a PACE assessment, the larger the effort required for scoring. A very small district might 
only have 10 students who complete a task. A larger district could have a few hundred students 
completing a task.  

PACE was implemented, in part, to reduce perceived negative consequences associated with 
large-scale, end-of-year standardized testing. PACE was designed to stave off reductions in the 
depth of learning of students, to promote critical thinking, and to integrate curriculum, 
instruction, and assessment into a cohesive system of education. 

But PACE requires a tremendous amount of work on the part of teachers. While most teachers 
were very supportive of PACE, it was not uncommon for them to comment on the time and effort 
required to implement the program, including development of tasks and rubrics as well as task 
administration and scoring. Survey results indicate that approximately one fourth of respondents 
did not think that the time and effort required by the PACE initiative was worth the benefits. 

Recommendations 

Our evaluation found that PACE is currently functioning largely as intended. The 
recommendations included here call for additional monitoring or minor improvements to current 
processes. As the system expands, more substantial changes may become necessary, but this 
evaluation does not indicate a need for major modifications at this time.  

Recommendation 1: Monitor and Support District Engagement 
PACE should regularly gauge local leadership support and target interventions when district 
leaders voice concerns or reduce their district’s involvement with the program. PACE has done 
this for one district by helping support a PACE coordinator within the district with experienced 
consultants. As the program expands, these checks and interventions should become more 
routinized to ensure that all districts maintain adequate support for the educators implementing 
the program.  

Recommendation 2: Evaluate Effectiveness of Collaboration Methods 
PACE should evaluate the effectiveness of the new collaboration methods. While task 
development meetings with teachers from all Tier 1 districts were becoming unwieldy, one of the 
attributes teachers reported as positive was having direct input into the program. Findings from 
the survey indicate that those teachers who had not participated in cross-district collaborations 
tended to have less favorable ratings of PACE. If the new collaboration methods reduce 
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opportunities for cross-district collaborations, then teachers may perceive less personal value in 
PACE. Regular monitoring and adjustments can help safeguard against this potential issue.  

Recommendation 3: Consider Additional Training/Supports for Teachers Not Directly 
Involved in Common Task Development 
As the percentage of PACE participants directly involved in future common task development 
decreases (either through including a smaller number of teachers in a meeting or by expanding 
into additional districts), the professional development and training stemming from those 
activities may need to be supplemented with additional training.  

Recommendation 4: Infuse Equity and Accommodations Training into PACE Activities 
Include training on scaffolding and accommodations as part of the regular schedule of PACE 
activities. Despite quality documentation and training, teachers continued to report uncertainty 
regarding equity issues, especially for accommodating students with disabilities (SWD). 
Scaffolding should be available to all students, including SWD, and is currently built into task 
development activities.  

Recommendation 5: Investigate the Impact of Reading/Writing Requirements on 
Accessibility 
Investigate the impact of the reading and writing demands of the PACE tasks on accessibility 
and student performance. If, for instance, we are interested in knowing whether students 
understand and can perform computations associated with a mathematics concept, including a 
long reading passage to set up the task might interfere with a student demonstrating her math 
abilities. We recommend examining score patterns among the PACE tasks, course grades, and 
performance on comparison measures (e.g., Smarter Balanced) for students with and without 
disabilities as one way to investigate whether the reading and writing requirements may be 
impacting students’ scores.  

Recommendation 6: Routinize Timely Reviews of Local Performance Tasks 
Evaluate the quality of the locally developed performance tasks and rubrics. As the pool of 
locally developed tasks expands, it is important to ensure that the tasks and rubrics are of 
sufficient quality to be used to generate student scores and annual determinations. Teachers 
report that their skill level in developing these tasks improves with each year of PACE 
participation, so it stands to reason that the validity and reliability of students’ scores should 
improve with time.  

Recommendation 7: Plan for Future Research on the Impact of PACE on Teaching and 
Learning 
The positive impacts of PACE on teaching and learning should continue to be externally verified 
beyond this evaluation. This may be part of a future research agenda when it becomes possible 
to evaluate the predictive strength of PACE results on college and career performance. In the 
interim, it may be possible to compare PACE versus non-PACE student performance on 
Smarter Balanced assessments, college entrance exams, or other measures.  

Recommendation 8: Evaluate the Benefit of Time in Program on Outcomes 
As the system expands, it may be possible to investigate the benefits of time in the program on 
instructional practice and student learning. It would not be surprising if there was a direct 
correlation between years in the program and benefits, both perceived and realized, on 
assessment practice and student learning. We would not expect this correlation to be perfect, 
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however. Contextual factors such as district size, fidelity of implementation, and the 
effectiveness of district or school teams could certainly impact the effects of time in the program.  

Recommendation 9: Consider Systematically Recycling Tasks 
After the operational year, common tasks may still be used in place of, or in addition to, local 
tasks. PACE should consider some method of systematically repeating tasks across years as 
another check on the consistency of scoring. If tasks were repeated, previously scored “check 
sets” of student work from the prior year could be included in the current year. Score 
consistency across years could then be checked in a more systematic way.  

Recommendation 10: Begin Tracking Performance from Year to Year 
The PACE system has the potential for variability across years. Comparing performance across 
years will allow PACE to see where there are large changes in the proportions of students at 
each achievement level in any district and to investigate potential reasons for those changes. 
Early reports to USED comparing student performance on PACE with performance on Smarter 
Balanced within and across years, as well as the data analyses completed for this evaluation, 
should be repeated annually. This will allow for continuous monitoring and by investigating 
anomalous results, PACE may be better able to identify potential threats to reliability and 
validity.  

End Goal: Students are College and Career Ready 

Graduating students who are college and career ready is the ultimate goal of PACE. While we 
have found considerable evidence supporting the interim goals of PACE, it is still too early to 
evaluate college and career readiness. Once PACE has matured sufficiently and there are 
students who experienced both the PACE program and at least one year of college or career, 
we recommend that PACE support an ongoing research agenda to investigate claims under this 
ultimate goal. 

The PACE Story 

PACE has lofty ambitions. Ideally, PACE will lead to an integrated competency based education 
system that is unbound by time in class, age, location where learning takes place, and other 
artificial methods of categorizing students. Instead, the system would focus on a core set of 
competencies and move students to the next phase of their education irrespective of when, 
where, or how the student achieves those competencies. The system will incorporate a large 
number of ways for students to demonstrate the competencies, and demonstration will take 
place in an on-demand way, where students can choose to complete a performance event (not 
necessarily limited to the current task format) when they are ready, rather than on a school 
calendar. Instruction would be more individualized and targeted toward the next competency the 
student needs to master. Such a system would represent a dramatic shift from the traditional 
system of schooling.  

PACE, as it is implemented currently, has taken steps toward this ideal. The PACE districts 
have begun identifying important competencies and they have designed performance tasks to 
measure those competencies. They have begun to build a bank of high-quality performance 
tasks that can be drawn on throughout a student’s academic preparation. They have moved 
toward a more integrated system of curriculum, instruction, and assessment. Assessment is 
being woven into all aspects of teaching and learning, and the consideration of assessment 
when planning curricular sequence and planning lessons have increased among teachers since 
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joining PACE. Students, even those who don’t like PACE, describe the tasks as complex and 
difficult, but as strong measures of their knowledge, skills, and abilities.  

But there is still a long road ahead if PACE is to realize all of its bold goals. First, PACE has to 
prove to be sustainable. The program is relatively new and a few highly-motivated districts have 
been instrumental in implementing the system. As new districts join PACE, there will be 
challenges. Getting new staff members oriented to such a complex new way of educating 
students takes considerable time and effort. If the experienced teachers train the new ones, 
they will need time to do so.  

The sustainability of PACE will rely on demonstrating that the benefits of PACE continue to 
outweigh the challenges. For this to happen, PACE will require continuous feedback and 
improvement as the system expands.  

In addition to sustainability, PACE must also prove that it is scalable. New districts are joining 
PACE, but NH DOE recognizes the considerable challenges involved in scaling PACE statewide 
as it is currently conceived. PACE is currently adopted at the district level. This is, in part, 
because New Hampshire districts are extremely autonomous. It is, after all, the “Live Free or 
Die” state.  

In New Hampshire, PACE began with a few highly motivated districts and is expanding 
carefully. This model seems to be effective for a system like PACE, and if the system is 
transported outside New Hampshire, other states may want to adopt a similar implementation 
plan.  

 


